De novo lipogenesis in the liver in health and disease: more than just a shunting yard for glucose

Francis W. B. Sanders^{1,2} and Julian L. Griffin^{1,2,*}

¹MRC Human Nutrition Research, Elsie Widdowson Laboratory, 120 Fulbourn Road, Cambridge CB1 9NL, U.K. ²The Department of Biochemistry, University of Cambridge, Tennis Court Road, Cambridge CB2 1GA, U.K.

ABSTRACT

Hepatic *de novo* lipogenesis (DNL) is the biochemical process of synthesising fatty acids from acetyl-CoA subunits that are produced from a number of different pathways within the cell, most commonly carbohydrate catabolism. In addition to glucose which most commonly supplies carbon units for DNL, fructose is also a profoundly lipogenic substrate that can drive DNL, important when considering the increasing use of fructose in corn syrup as a sweetener. In the context of disease, DNL is thought to contribute to the pathogenesis of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease, a common condition often associated with the metabolic syndrome and consequent insulin resistance. Whether DNL plays a significant role in the pathogenesis of insulin resistance is yet to be fully elucidated, but it may be that the prevalent products of this synthetic process induce some aspect of hepatic insulin resistance.

Key words: de novo lipogenesis (DNL), non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD), fructose, liver, selective insulin resistance.

CONTENTS

I.	Introduction	453
II.	The biochemical process of DNL	453
III.	VLDL production and assembly	455
IV.	The regulation of hepatic DNL	455
	(1) SREBP1c	455
	(2) ChREBP	457
	(3) ACC	458
V.	DNL: A Contributor to NAFLD	460
VI.	NAFLD as a component of metabolic syndrome and type 2 diabetes mellitus	460
VII.	Selective insulin resistance promotes hepatic DNL	461
VIII.	Anatomical zonation of the metabolic processes in the liver may underlie 'selective' insulin resistance	462
IX.	Fructose, DNL and hepatic steatosis	463
Х.	Fructose and the gut microbiome	463
XI.	Conclusions	464
XII.	Acknowledgements	464
XIII.	References	464

^{*} Address for correspondence (Tel: 01223 437503; E-mail: Jules.griffin@mrc-hnr.cam.ac.uk).

I. INTRODUCTION

Hepatic *de novo* lipogenesis (DNL) is a fundamental biosynthetic pathway within the liver, contributing to the lipids that are stored and secreted by hepatocytes (Jensen-Urstad & Semenkovich, 2012). This process is an extension of the complex metabolic networks at play within the liver, and is provided with substrate primarily through glycolysis and the metabolism of carbohydrates. Therefore, a high-carbohydrate diet can prime the DNL pathway with a large substrate load and increase rates of DNL (Schwarz *et al.*, 2003). Importantly this leads to an accumulation of DNL products, fatty acyl chains linked to coenzyme A, which can be incorporated into a plethora of lipid species. These lipids may then have further metabolic functions, which in turn may be deleterious in cases of elevated DNL.

DNL has been suggested to be abnormally increased in and contribute to the pathogenesis of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) (Donnelly *et al.*, 2005), a highly prevalent metabolic disease that is linked to the development of type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM). DNL is also increased under conditions of insulin resistance (Ameer *et al.*, 2014), and thus knowing the rate of DNL in an individual may benefit the clinician as it would provide early warning of the possible development of T2DM. This is especially important as recent evidence suggests that 'prediabetes', a state of mildly elevated blood glucose, has increased significantly from 11.6% in 2003 to 35.3% in 2011 amongst adults in England (Mainous *et al.*, 2014). Therefore it may be crucial to understand and map the full spectrum of metabolic disturbances associated with insulin resistance, including rates of DNL.

II. THE BIOCHEMICAL PROCESS OF DNL

DNL is the synthesis of fatty acid (FA) chains from acetyl-CoA subunits produced during glycolysis (Smith & Tsai, 2007) and these can undergo subsequent condensation with a glycerol backbone (Coleman & Lee, 2004) (Fig. 1).

The reaction mechanism commences with the production of malonyl-CoA from an acetyl-CoA precursor, under the regulated catalytic activity of acetyl-CoA carboxylase (ACC) (Bianchi *et al.*, 1990). The malonyl-CoA is transferred to the prosthetic phosphopantetheine group of acyl carrier protein (ACP) (Majerus, Alberts & Vagelos, 1964), a domain of the type I fatty acid synthase complex (FAS) (Brindley, Matsumura & Bloch, 1969; Smith, 1994), with subsequent release of the coenzyme A carrier, catalysed by the activity of the malonyl/acetyl transferase (MAT) site of mammalian FAS (Mikkelsen *et al.*, 1985). The prosthetic phosphopantetheine arm of ACP thus shuttles the elongating FA chain to the various catalytic centres in the active site cleft of FAS, aided by the rotation of FAS (Wakil, 1989; Smith & Tsai, 2007; Maier, Leibundgut & Ban, 2008).

The ACP-bound malonyl moiety acts as the additive monomer for the elongation of the substrate acyl chain. Initially this is an acetyl unit bound to the thiol group of cysteine (Cys¹⁶¹) at the β -ketoacyl synthase (KS) active site (Witkowski, Joshi & Smith, 1997). The malonyl moiety undergoes decarboxylative condensation with an acetyl moiety, as elucidated in Fig. 1 (von Wettstein-Knowles *et al.*, 2006). ACP is then bound to a β -ketoacyl intermediate.

ACP shuttles the β -ketoacyl intermediate to the NADPH-dependent β -ketoreductase (KR) active site (Chang & Hammes, 1990). The ketone of the β -carbon is reduced, generating a hydroxyl group. This is followed by sequential dehydration, by the dehydratase (DH) active site, and further reduction by NADPH-dependent enoyl-reductase (EnR) (Wakil, 1989; Chang & Hammes, 1990; Smith & Tsai, 2007). This generates a saturated acyl chain elongated by two carbon groups, which can act as the substrate for the next round of elongation as it binds the thiol-group of the cysteine at the catalytic site of KS.

The elongation ceases at the 16- or 18-carbon stage (Foster & Bloom, 1963; Carey, Dils & Hansen, 1970) with release of palmitic acid or stearic acid from ACP via activity of the thioesterase (TE) domain of FAS (Chakravarty et al., 2004; Smith & Tsai, 2007). The specificity of FAS TE for 16-carbon acyl dictates the length of the FAs released in vitro as there is a rapid decline of TE activity for chain lengths less than 14-carbons (Lin & Smith, 1978; Chakravarty et al., 2004), as it will not access the catalytic core of the domain, and greater than 18-carbons as it may not be accommodated by the binding groove of TE (Chakravarty *et al.*, 2004). The termination of chain elongation at this 16- carbon stage is further promoted due to acyl chains of this length or longer not readily transferring to the thiol-group of the active-site cysteine of KS (Witkowski et al., 1997). The incorporation of stable-isotope-labelled precursors into palmitate in humans, and tritium from ${}^{3}\text{H}_{2}\text{O}$ in rat liver also supports palmitate as the major product of DNL (Foster & Bloom, 1963; Hellerstein et al., 1991; Murphy, 2006).

While glucose is the main substrate for DNL, fructose is a highly lipogenic substrate (Dekker et al., 2010) and this is thought to arise from it bypassing the critical regulatory step catalysed by phosphofructokinase-1 (PFK-1) in glycolysis (Basaranoglu, 2013). Fructose is phosphorylated by fructokinase in the liver to fructose 1-phosphate (F1P) (Hers, 1952). F1P is then the substrate for catalytic cleavage by aldolase, generating dihydroxy-acetone-phosphate (DHAP) and glyceraldehyde. Glyceraldehyde is subsequently phosphorylated by triokinase to produce glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate (G3P) (Mayes, 1993). Thus G3P and DHAP can enter glycolysis (Fig. 2). This has implications that mean fructose may reinforce some of the pathogenic mechanisms leading to NAFLD (Laville & Nazare, 2009; Basaranoglu, 2013), as discussed in Sections IX and X.

During *de novo* triacylglycerol (TG) synthesis FAs are incorporated through the initial acylation, by acyl-CoA, of glycerol-3-phosphate, generating lysophosphatidic acid (LPA). This step is catalysed by glycerol-phosphate acyl transferase (GPAT) (Coleman & Lee, 2004). LPA is further



Fig. 1. Legend on Next page.

Biological Reviews 91 (2016) 452-468 © 2015 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society.

acylated by another acyl-CoA, under the catalysis of acylglycerol-phosphate acyl transferase (AGPAT) (Aguado & Campbell, 1998), producing phosphatidic acid (PA). This is dephosphorylated by the action of phosphatidic acid phosphorylase (PAP) to generate diacylglycerol (DG). A final acyl-CoA is used to acylate the DG to a TG utilising the catalytic activity of diacylglycerol acyl transferase (DGAT) (Shi & Cheng, 2008). This process is summarised in Fig. 2.

III. VLDL PRODUCTION AND ASSEMBLY

Very low density lipoproteins (VLDLs) are complexes containing both lipids and proteins, and serve as the export vehicle for lipids from hepatocytes, hence representing an important fate of lipids produced during hepatic DNL. They are composed of an external monolayer of mostly phospholipids (PLs) and unesterified cholesterol encasing a neutral lipid core (mainly TGs) (Olofsson, Stillemark-Billton & Asp, 2000; Sundaram & Yao, 2010). On the surface of the VLDLs lies an apolipoprotein B 100 (apoB100) molecule that is essential in the assembly and production of VLDLs (Sparks, Sparks & Adeli, 2012), as well as other apolipoproteins, including C-III (apoC-III) and A-I (apoA-I). These lipoproteins can range from roughly 35 to 100 nm (Tiwari & Siddiqi, 2012). Several sources indicate that DNL may lead to increased VLDL size (roughly 130 nm) but not the number of VLDL particles secreted (Grefhorst et al., 2002; Choi & Ginsberg, 2011).

VLDL production is a two-step process with initial apoB100 translocation across the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) membrane (Rustaeus *et al.*, 1999). During this process it interacts with microsomal triglyceride transfer protein (MTP), which aids the partial lipidation of the nascent apoB100 polypeptide, inhibiting apoB100's degradation (Sparks *et al.*, 2012). This partially lipidated apoB100 is the primordial VLDL, or pre-VLDL, which later forms the VLDL particle proper in the second phase of VLDL biogenesis (Rustaeus *et al.*, 1999). This occurs through further lipidation of the apoB100 molecule. It is most widely accepted that the majority of lipidation occurs through fusion with neutral lipid droplets in the ER lumen (Wang, Gilham & Lehner, 2007), which are thought to be formed due to the action of MTP transferring TGs into the ER lumen (Raabe *et al.*, 1999; Choi & Ginsberg, 2011). Further to this apoC-III appears to be crucial for the stabilisation of these neutral lipid droplets, as mutation of their lipid-binding domain leads to decreased lipid accumulation in the ER lumen (Qin *et al.*, 2011).

From the ER VLDLs are transported to the *cis*-Golgi by specialised VLDL transport vesicles (VTVs) (Siddiqi, 2008). Within the Golgi the apoB100 is glycosylated and phosphorylated (Swift, 1996; Tran *et al.*, 2002). Furthermore, apoA-I and further lipids may be added to the VLDL particle in its transit across the Golgi, but these aspects are still debated (Tiwari & Siddiqi, 2012). The VLDL particles are then secreted from hepatocytes into the space of Disse (Fig. 3B) *via* fusion of secretory vesicles with the sinusoidal membrane (Alexander, Hamilton & Havel, 1976). From here the VLDLs flow into the circulation.

IV. THE REGULATION OF HEPATIC DNL

Regulation of the lipogenic pathway is twofold: transcriptional regulation of enzymes integral to FA synthesis, and allosteric regulation of ACC.

The transcriptional regulation of DNL has two major activating pathways: sterol regulatory element binding protein 1c (SREBP1c) and carbohydrate response element binding protein (ChREBP). These two pathways are activated by increased insulin signalling and increased glucose concentrations, respectively; both induced by feeding (Kawano & Cohen, 2013; Oosterveer & Schoonjans, 2014).

(1) SREBP1c

In the context of DNL, SREBP1c activity is upregulated by insulin signalling *via* an incompletely elucidated pathway. It results in proteolytic release of the active form of SREBP1c from the Golgi membrane, where the membrane-bound immature form resides, allowing it to translocate to the nucleus, promoting transcription of lipogenic genes. This proteolytic activation of SREBP1c occurs as a result of its interactions with two membrane proteins of the ER, SREBP cleavage-activated protein (SCAP) and

Fig. 1. *De novo* lipogenesis. Malonyl-CoA, as the additive monomer for DNL is generated from acetyl-CoA under the catalytic activity of ACC. The acetyl and malonyl substrates for DNL are transferred to ACP. The acetyl-CoA is then bound to the Cys¹⁶¹ of KS, followed by the decarboxylative condensation of acetyl-CoA and malonyl-CoA, forming β -ketoacyl-ACP catalysed by KS. The β -ketone group of β -ketoacyl-ACP is reduced using the cosubstrate NADPH under the catalysis of KR, generating a β -hydroxyacyl-ACP intermediate. This reaction is followed by dehydration of the β -carbon, producing a *trans*-enoyl-ACP intermediate. The *trans* double bond between the α - and β -carbons is reduced under the catalytic action of EnR, using NAPDH as a substrate, forming acyl-ACP. This can re-enter the cycle to act as a substrate for KS, or when the R' carbon chain is of sufficient length, the ACP is replaced with CoA and the acyl-CoA released from FAS as TE is used to enzymatically cleave the acyl product from ACP. ACP, DH, EnR, KS, MAT and TE are all part of the multifunctional FAS. ACC, acetyl-CoA carboxylase; ACP, acyl carrier protein; CoA, coenzyme A; DH, dehydratase; DNL, *de novo* lipogenesis; EnR, enoyl-reductase; FAS, fatty acid synthase; KR, β -ketoreductase; KS, β -ketoacyl synthase; NADP⁺, nicotine adenine dinucleotide phosphate; NADPH, reduced form of NADP⁺; MAT, malonyl/acetyl transaferase; TE, thioesterase.



Fig. 2. Legend on Next page.

insulin-induced gene (INSIG) (Ferré & Foufelle, 2010). Upon SCAP changing conformation, either by sterol binding or as a result of phosphorylation events, INSIG dissociates from the SCAP-SREBP1c complex, exposing a MELADL (M=methione, E=glutamate, L=leucine, A=alanine, D=aspartate) amino acid sequence (Sun *et al.*, 2007). This sequence then interacts with the coat protein II (COPII) trafficking complex, assisting with the shuttling of the SCAP-SREBP1c complex to the Golgi (Sun *et al.*, 2007). Here SREBP1c undergoes a two-step cleavage by site 1-protease (S1P) and site 2-protease (S2P), two proteases present within in the Golgi apparatus necessary for SREBP1c maturation, to be released from the PL membrane in its mature active form (Brown & Goldstein, 2008; Ferré & Foufelle, 2010).

The activation of SREBP1c occurs via two major pathways downstream of the insulin receptor, both involving the phosphoinositide-3 kinase (PI3K)/protein kinase B (PKB) pathway, one resulting in the phosphorylation of the nascent SREBP1c itself, the other in the activation of the liver X receptor (LXR), predominantly the LXR α isoform in liver (Fig. 4) (Kawano & Cohen, 2013). The use of chemical inhibitors to PKB and PI3K reduced phosphorylation and processing of SREBP1c (Yellaturu et al., 2009). Further to this, mammalian target of rapamycin complex 1 (mTORC1) is an integral part of this pathway, being activated when constituently active PKB is expressed in hepatocytes, leading to increased levels of the mature form of SREBP1c and increased rates of DNL (Ricoult & Manning, 2013). This supports the overall role of the PI3K/PKB pathway in insulin-mediated activation of DNL. Insulin's action via this PI3K/PKB pathway thus promotes nascent SREBP1c phosphorylation, leading to increased accumulation of the mature form of SREBP1c, and decreased levels of the membrane-bound nascent form of the protein in rat hepatocytes and mice in vivo (Hegarty et al., 2005).

On activation, LXR α heterodimerizes with the retinoid X receptor (RXR) (Chawla *et al.*, 2001), which then activates transcription of SREBP1c (Fon Tacer & Rozman, 2011). This is supported by observations in animals lacking LXR α having reduced levels of SREBP1c mRNA, or those treated with synthetic LXR α agonists having increased levels of

SREBP1c and resultant lipogenesis (Repa *et al.*, 2000). SREBP1c in turn activates DNL through the transcriptional upregulation of several genes involved in FA synthesis, including FAS and ACC (Magaña & Osborne, 1996; Magaña *et al.*, 1997).

(2) ChREBP

ChREBP, in contrast to SREBP1c, is activated by the postprandial rise in glucose delivery to hepatocytes. The rate of glycolysis in hepatocytes in turn increases due to rapid cytosolic equilibration of glucose levels with blood glucose *via* the insulin-independent glucose transporter family protein, GLUT2 (Mueckler & Thorens, 2013). The activation event of ChREBP appears to be stimulated by a number of metabolites generated during glycolysis, although the exact mechanism is unclear. Glucose 6-phosphate (G6P) has been proposed to have a role in the regulation of ChREBP (Dentin *et al.*, 2012). However, fructose-2,6-bisphosphate has also been proposed as a regulator of ChREBP activity in hepatocytes (Fig. 4) (Arden *et al.*, 2012).

The main regulation of ChREBP has been suggested to be via dephosphorylation of Ser196 and other protein kinase A (PKA) or adenosine monophosphateactivated kinase (AMPK) phosphorylation sites, which leads to dissociation from 14-3-3 protein in the cytosol, translocation to the nucleus and activation of genes containing the carbohydrate response element (ChoRE) (Uyeda & Repa, 2006). However, changes in phosphorylation state may not be the only mechanism of regulation as enzymatic acetylation and O-linked β -N-acetylglucosaminylation (O-GlcNAcylation), using glucose metabolites as substrates, both increase ChREBP activity (Oosterveer & Schoonjans, 2014). The exact mechanism of regulation is thus still incompletely understood.

The result of this as yet undefined pathway is the upregulation of genes containing the ChoRE, including those genes encoding integral proteins of the DNL pathway such as FAS, ACC and also pyruvate kinase, which provides pyruvate which in turn forms acetyl-CoA as a lipogenic substrate *via* pyruvate dehydrogenase (Ma, Tsatsos & Towle, 2005). This role of ChREBP has been cemented by experiments in mice lacking ChREBP (Iizuka *et al.*, 2004).

Fig. 2. Hepatic glycolysis, fructolysis and triglyceride synthesis. Glucose undergoes the multistep process of glycolysis to generate pyruvate which is subsequently utilised for a range of cellular metabolic processes. This includes complete oxidative catabolism to carbon dioxide, lipogenesis under the catalysis of fatty acid synthase (FAS), and ketogenesis to generate ketone bodies for oxidative metabolic fuel. The fructolytic pathway feeds into the glycolytic pathway at the level of the trioses: dihydroxyacetone phosphate and glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate. This thus bypasses the crucial regulatory steps in liver glycolytic metabolism, whereby glucokinase and phosphofructokinase-1 are controlled by the metabolic milieu in coordination with hormonal effectors. This allows for the production of acetyl-CoA from fructose to continue without regulation by insulin, and hence promote lipogenesis, and subsequent triglyceride (TG) synthesis from the acyl-coenzyme A (CoA) product. This involves catalysis of progressive acylation of a glycerol-phosphate backbone by glycerol-phosphate acyl transferase (GPAT), acylglycerol-phosphate acyl transferase (AGPAT). Dephosphorylation of the glycerol backbone then occurs under the catalysis of phosphatidic acid phosphorylase (PAP), followed by a further acylation of the diacylglycerol by diacylglycerol acyl transferase (DGAT). The TGs produced are packed into very low density lipoproteins (VLDLs) for export from the liver, or are stored within hepatocytes. DH, dehydrogenase; NAD⁺, nicotine adenine dinucleotide; NADH, reduced form of NAD⁺; PDH, pyruvate dehydrogenase; TPI, triose phosphate isomerase.



Fig. 3. The liver acinus and zonation of metabolic processes. (A) The gross cytoarchitecture of the hepatic parenchyma. Hepatic lobules consist of roughly hexagonal acini with a central vein and portal triads at the interfaces of the acini. (B) A cross section of liver tissue along the portocentral axis, demonstrates the proposed zonation of metabolic processes, with the pericentral zone as the primary site of *de novo* lipogenesis (DNL) and the periportal zone as the primary site for gluconeogenesis. Endothelial cells make up the walls of the sinusoid which also contains macrophages known as Kupffer cells. As indicated by the arrows, blood flows from the portal area *via* the sinusoid into the hepatic venule. Bile flows in the opposite direction from hepatocytes to the bile duct through the bile canaliculi. Diagram based on Frevert *et al.* (2005).

(3) ACC

As discussed above ACC catalyses the synthesis of malonyl-CoA in DNL, providing the monomer from which FAs are synthesised. It thus provides an efficient control point to limit rates of DNL. ACC is present in two major isoforms in mammals: ACC1 and ACC2 (Bianchi *et al.*, 1990). ACC1 is the major isoform in lipogenic tissues such as white adipose tissue, and lactating mammary glands. ACC2 is the prevalent isoform in oxidative tissues such as skeletal and cardiac muscle (Bianchi *et al.*, 1990). ACC1 thus acts as the major regulator of DNL in the liver.

The control of ACC1 activity and expression is regulated at a number of different levels. Firstly, ACC is present in low-activity dimers within cells but it undergoes polymerisation to form higher activity polymers that are filamentous *in vitro* (Ahmad *et al.*, 1978) and shown to increase when liver cells are exposed to insulin (Brownsey *et al.*, 2006). It has been indicated to be directed by other cytosolic proteins such as midline-1-interacting G12-like protein (MIG12) (Kim *et al.*, 2010).

The second level of regulation is *via* allosteric control. Allosteric activators include citrate and glutamate (Boone *et al.*, 2000; Brownsey *et al.*, 2006). The former promotes the polymerisation of ACC1 to increase its activity, showing feedforward control as citrate is the precursor for acetyl-CoA production (Brownsey *et al.*, 2006). Glutamate is also postulated to increase the polymerisation of ACC (Boone



Fig. 4. Regulation of de novo lipogenesis by SREBP1 c and ChREBP. Insulin activation of the insulin receptor leads to phosphorylation of insulin receptor substrate 1 (IRS1), which subsequently activates phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K), leading to the phosphorylation of phosphatidylinositol (4,5)-bisphosphate (PIP₂) to form phosphatidylinositol (3,4,5)-trisphosphate (PIP₃). PIP₃ activates both phosphoinositide-dependent kinase 1 (PDK1) and mammalian target of rapamycin complex 2 (mTORC2) (Gan et al., 2011). mTORC2 and PDK1 each lead to phosphorylation of protein kinase B (PKB), with mTORC2 promoting PKB-mediated inhibition of glycogen synthase kinase 3β (GSK 3β) (Hagiwara *et al.*, 2012). PKB also activates mTORC1, leading to activation of ribosomal protein S6 kinase 1 (S6K1) which leads to nuclear localisation of liver X receptor α (LXR α) (Hwahng et al., 2009), heterodimensiation with retinoid X receptor (RXR) and subsequent transcription of lipogenic genes including sterol regulatory element binding protein 1c (SREBP1c). Full maturation of SREBP1c is promoted by the activity of mTORC1 through inhibition of lipin 1 (Peterson *et al.*, 2011), as well as through inhibition of GSK3 β by PKB. Both of these events leads to disinhibition of SREBP1c maturation and nuclear localisation. The nascent SREBP1c is a transmembrane protein in the lipid bilayer of the endoplamic reticulum (ER), associated with SREBP cleavage activated protein (SCAP), and insulin-induced gene 1 (INSIG1). INSIG1 inhibits the SCAP-mediated shuttling of SREBP1c to the Golgi apparatus via coat protein II (COPII)-coated vesicles. When SREBP1c and SCAP are phosphorylated or sterols bind to SCAP it changes conformation dissociating from INSIG1 and allowing interaction with COPII coat proteins. SREBP1c is subsequently cleaved by two proteases, site 1-protease (S1P) and site 2-protease (S2P), in the Golgi leading to dissociation of SREBP1c from SCAP and removal of the transmembrane domain to allow the mature form of SREBP1c to localise to the nucleus. Once in the nucleus SREBP1c promotes transcription of lipogenic genes including fatty acid synthase (FAS), stearoyl-CoA desaturase 1 (SCD1), elongation of long-chain fatty acids family member 6 (ELOVL6), and acetyl CoA carboxylase (ACC). Glucose delivery to the hepatocyte also stimulated the transcription of lipogenic genes via the activation of carbohydrate response element binding protein (ChREBP). This occurs as glucose enters hepatocytes via glucose transporter 2 (GLUT2), and enters the glycolytic pathway. Initially glucose is phosphorylated to glucose 6-phosphate (G6P), followed by isomerisation to fructose 6-phosphate (F6P) and further phosphorylation to fructose-2,6-bisphosphate (F2,6P) through glycolysis. It has been suggested that both G6P and F2,6P through incompletely elucidated pathways lead to the dephosphorylation of ChREBP and dissociation from the cytosolic protein 14-3-3. This allows nuclear localisation of ChREBP and subsequent transcription of its target lipogenic genes, including FAS, SCD1, ELOVL6, ACC and pyruvate kinase, liver and RBC (Pklr).

et al., 2000), thereby increasing ACC's activity. Allosteric inhibitors of ACC1 include malonyl-CoA and fatty acyl-CoA, demonstrating feedback control (Munday, 2001).

The next stratum of control is *via* phosphorylation and dephosphorylation. Phosphorylation occurs rapidly in cells treated with adrenaline or glucagon, leading to inactivation of ACC1 (Brownsey *et al.*, 2006). This appears to be mediated mainly through an atypical cAMP–AMPK axis rather than

through PKA. The AMPK phosphorylates ACC1 at Ser79, Ser1200 and Ser1215, with the inhibitory effects of AMPK phosphorylation abolished by mutation of Ser79 (Ha *et al.*, 1994). PKA does show potential to phosphorylate ACC at Ser77 and Ser1200 *in vitro* and so may have some function *in vivo* (Munday, 2001). In addition glutamate has been shown to increase the activity of type 2A protein phosphatase (PP2A), which leads to removal of phosphate groups from ACC, and increased activity of ACC (Gaussin *et al.*, 1996; Boone *et al.*, 2000). However, phosphorylation of ACC may not be limited to inhibitory effects and may play a role in insulin-mediated activation of ACC. Full activation of ACC is accompanied by an insulin-activated kinase phosphorylation event that is reliant on the PI3K signalling cascade, as inhibition of this pathway reduces insulin-mediated ACC activation (Brownsey *et al.*, 2006).

The final level of control is the regulation of ACC expression, which is under the control of SREBP1c, ChREBP and LXRs in tandem. This is in line with the regulation of expression of other lipogenic enzymes highlighted above.

V. DNL: A CONTRIBUTOR TO NAFLD

Increased rates of DNL appear to be intertwined with a variety of metabolism-centred diseases; the most prevalent of these is NAFLD (Kawano & Cohen, 2013). NAFLD is defined as evidence of hepatic steatosis, either by histological section or using imaging, with no causes, such as substantial alcohol intake, steatogenic medical prescriptions or congenital metabolic disorders (Chalasani *et al.*, 2012). It is, however, not a well-delineated disease state but more a spectrum from benign mild steatosis to fibrotic hepatic inflammation, known as non-alcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH) (Ludwig *et al.*, 1980), which may develop into cirrhosis (Masuoka & Chalasani, 2013).

This hepatic accumulation of TG appears to be partly due to lipolytic products of hypertrophied adipocytes (Lewis et al., 2002). However, the lipogenic pathway plays an important role. Using labelled palmitate to track FA flux, labelled glyceryl-tripalmitin to track TG from the diet and labelled acetate to track products of DNL, Donnelly et al. (2005) were able to conclude that 59% of TGs in the livers of patients with NAFLD were from FA flux (possibly from lipolysis in adipocytes), 26% from DNL and 15% from the diet. This is supported by data analysing the FA composition of TGs in subjects with and without NAFLD, showing increased levels of saturated FAs in subjects with NAFLD (Kotronen et al., 2009a,b), pointing toward DNL as the source, due to the major product of DNL being saturated FAs. This is consistent with the increased inclusion of DNL-derived TGs in VLDLs produced in NAFLD, with roughly 15% of produced TG derived from DNL (Diraison, Moulin & Beylot, 2003), compared to 2-5% in normal subjects consuming a typical Western diet (Diraison, Pachiaudi & Beylot, 1997). This is also true in carbohydrate overfeeding in healthy subjects, where DNL-derived TG made up ~20% of secreted VLDL TG content (Aarsland, Chinkes & Wolfe, 1996). Thus, in both diseased and healthy states, the contribution of DNL-derived TG is still the minority of total TG content but correlates with the overall secretion of VLDL (Lewis et al., 2002) and may be a marker or regulator of relative FA esterification versus oxidation (Schwarz et al., 1995), an important consideration in NAFLD which is based on an imbalance of FA oxidation and accumulation.

Further to these measurements of the products of DNL in NAFLD, quantification of transcriptional data for SREBP1c, FAS and ACC1 shows elevation in these crucial regulators and enzymes of DNL in patients with NAFLD (Higuchi et al., 2008). The role of SREBP1c in the pathogenesis of NAFLD is further supported by mouse studies where the transcriptionally active form of SREBP1c is expressed in a liver-specific manner and leads to a consequent accumulation of hepatic lipid droplets (Knebel et al., 2012). Further to this, deletion of SREBP1c decreases the TG accumulation by \sim 50% in *ob/ob* mice (Moon *et al.*, 2012), a mouse model which is hyperphagic and develops severe hepatic steatosis (Zhang et al., 1994). Moreover, deletion of SCAP (the escort protein for immature SREBP1c) appeared effectively to prevent TG accumulation in *ob/ob* mice despite maintained hyperphagia and elevated body masses (Moon et al., 2012). This promotion of DNL may have further ramifications, as another isoform of ACC, ACC2, is thought to be more functionally orientated towards inhibiting FA oxidation. Evidence suggests that it localises to the outer mitochondrial membrane (Abu-Elheiga et al., 2000) producing malonyl-CoA that inhibits carnitine palmitoyltransferase 1 and thus the translocation of FAs into the mitochondria for the initiation of β -oxidation (Ruderman, Saha & Kraegen, 2003). This reduces the clearance of FAs through oxidation, further increasing fat accumulation in hepatocytes.

The prevalence of NAFLD, and the role of DNL in this disease, varies widely depending on the population studied and the method employed to assess hepatic steatosis. In the healthy population NAFLD appears to be most prevalent in Hispanic populations (45%), lower in Caucasians (33%) and lower still in African Americans (24%) (Browning et al., 2004). Modality of measurement also plays a significant role, as simple analysis using elevated aminotransferases obtains a prevalence of 7–11% (Vernon, Baranova & Younossi, 2011), whereas the use of the gold standard liver biopsy and histological section on potential live donors gave a prevalence of up to 51% for NAFLD (Lee et al., 2007). Overall prevalence seems to be increasing in both obese and non-obese populations, consistently being much higher in the obese population (Cabezas, Mayorga & Crespo, 2012). Thus, NAFLD poses a huge burden on the populus of the developed world, especially considering its association with other metabolic disturbances.

VI. NAFLD AS A COMPONENT OF METABOLIC SYNDROME AND TYPE 2 DIABETES MELLITUS

The Adult Treatment Panel III, and the International Diabetes Federation and American Heart Association criteria provide specific definitions for the cluster of phenotypic disturbances known as the metabolic syndrome, which includes any three or more of the following: (i) hypertriglyceridaemia; (ii) low serum high-density lipoprotein (HDL)–cholesterol concentrations; (iii) hypertension; (iv) elevated fasting glycaemia; and (v)

enlarged waist circumference (Grundy et al., 2005; Alberti et al., 2009; Masuoka & Chalasani, 2013). NAFLD has been proposed extensively as the hepatic incarnation of the metabolic syndrome (Korenblat et al., 2008; Almeda-Valdés, Cuevas-Ramos & Aguilar-Salinas, 2009; Paschos & Paletas, 2009; Vanni et al., 2010; Masuoka & Chalasani, 2013). This is supported by strong associations between metabolic syndrome and NAFLD, whereby roughly 90% of subjects with NAFLD fulfil one feature of metabolic syndrome, and 33% fulfil three aspects, and thus are defined as having metabolic syndrome (Marchesini et al., 2003). Further to this, the prevalence of NAFLD in obese patients with metabolic syndrome is 86%, which is significantly higher than that in healthy individuals (Marceau et al., 1999), and patients with metabolic syndrome at baseline were more likely to develop NAFLD subsequently, with an odds ratio of 4 (Hamaguchi et al., 2005).

It is well established that metabolic syndrome carries an increased risk of cardiovascular disease (CVD) (Wilson *et al.*, 2005; Vanni *et al.*, 2010). However, NAFLD also acts, independently of the presence of metabolic syndrome, as a predictor of CVD (Paschos & Paletas, 2009; Vanni *et al.*, 2010). This includes increased risk of carotid atherosclerotic plaques (Sookoian & Pirola, 2008), and endothelial dysfunction (Villanova *et al.*, 2005; Gaggini *et al.*, 2013). Another study has suggested that NAFLD may indeed be a better predictor of CVD than metabolic syndrome (Hamaguchi *et al.*, 2007).

NAFLD has also been implicated in T2DM pathogenesis, with up to 85% of individuals with NAFLD having pre-diabetes or T2DM compared to 30% of controls; all were unaware of their condition (Ortiz-Lopez et al., 2012; Gaggini et al., 2013). In a study of individuals with elevated fasting glucose concentration the incidence of T2DM was increased in individuals with NAFLD compared to those without NAFLD (9.9% versus 3.7%), suggesting an independent role of NAFLD in the development of T2DM beyond initial insulin resistance (Bae et al., 2011). In a study of 1950 participants, 566 were found to have NAFLD, with its prevalence increasing from 27% in those with normal fasting glucose levels, to 43% in those with impaired fasting glucose, and 62% in those with T2DM (Jimba et al., 2005). Additionally patients with T2DM on average had 80% increased liver fat compared with control subjects, and this dichotomy increased as waist circumference increased (Kotronen et al., 2008).

However, there is evidence that suggests the dissociation of hepatic steatosis and insulin resistance based on evidence from both mouse models of insulin resistance and hepatic steatosis, as well as further interpretation of epidemiological data (Sun & Lazar, 2013). This highlights the fact that it is still not entirely clear how the interaction between NAFLD and metabolic syndrome is delineated in terms of cause and effect, and how they relate to the sequelae of metabolic disease (Vanni *et al.*, 2010; Hijmans *et al.*, 2013; Sun & Lazar, 2013).

VII. SELECTIVE INSULIN RESISTANCE PROMOTES HEPATIC DNL

In 1992, a different interpretation was proposed of how the paradigm of insulin resistance, hyperinsulinaemia, hyperglycaemia and hypertryglyceridaemia may all be interlinked (McGarry, 1992). The suggestion was that instead of pathology centred on glucose metabolism, perhaps insulin resistance pathogenesis was better understood as a dysregulation of lipid metabolism, an integral part of this original argument being increased rates of hepatic lipogenesis (McGarry, 1992).

While this view focused on peripheral tissues other than the liver as the major sites of insulin resistance, it is now accepted that insulin resistance is associated with alterations in hepatic lipid metabolism (Brown & Goldstein, 2008; Korenblat et al., 2008; Li, Brown & Goldstein, 2010; Samuel, Petersen & Shulman, 2010; Moore, 2012; Hijmans et al., 2013). Under this adapted hypothesis, the vicious cycle proposed is still eminent with hyperinsulinaemia leading to increased DNL, and increased insulin resistance (Williams et al., 2013). This leads to a failure to suppress gluconeogenesis, and sustained hyperglycaemia, stimulating further pancreatic β -cell insulin secretion. This is a highly simplified view of the process, as aspects involving insulin hypo-synthesis and hypo-secretion also appear to play a role in the development of overt T2DM (Poitout & Robertson, 2002; Kelpe et al., 2003; Galadari et al., 2013).

Subsequent to insulin receptor activation, a divergent kinase cascade within the cytosol is activated, involving PI3K and PKB (Guo, 2014). As a result of this signalling cascade forkhead box protein O1 (FoxO1) is phosphorylated. This prevents its translocation to the nucleus and transcription of its target genes, specifically those involved in gluconeogenesis (Jitrapakdee, 2012). On the other hand SREBP1c is activated by insulin signalling, as discussed in Section IV, promoting lipogenic gene transcription (Ferré & Foufelle, 2010). Thus, in a healthy individual insulin stimulates lipogenesis and suppresses gluconeogenesis. This is in contrast to the insulin-resistant subject, where insulin signalling is disrupted, as insulin still stimulates lipogenesis but suppression of gluconeogenesis in response to insulin is attenuated (Brown & Goldstein, 2008; Chavez & Summers, 2010). This dichotomy is known as selective insulin resistance, and helps to explain how the typical features of T2DM, hyperglycaemia, hyperinsulinaemia and hypertriglyceridaemia, may exist concomitantly (Brown & Goldstein, 2008). In support of this view, severe insulin resistance in the setting of lipodystrophy, where adipogenesis is severely impaired, can be considered: these individuals have increased rates of DNL, hepatic steatosis, hypertriglyceridaemia, hyperinsulinaemia and hyperglycaemia (Garg, 2000; Semple et al., 2009).

Under the schema of selective insulin resistance, insulin receptor signalling *via* insulin receptor substrate (IRS)/PI3K/PKB/FoxO1 to suppress gluconeogenesis is dysfunctional, but signalling *via* SREBP1c is maintained. Both *ob/ob* and lipodystrophic mice develop severe insulin resistance due to impaired insulin signalling failing to suppress gluconeogenesis and hepatic steatosis (Bray & York, 1979; Shimomura et al., 1998). In these mice the FoxO1 pathway is resistant to insulin-stimulated downregulation, but insulin still stimulates the activation of SREBP1c (Shimomura et al., 2000). Consistent with this, insulin resistance is positively correlated with SREBP1c levels and the downstream lipogenic genes it regulates, whereas genes controlling FA oxidation are downregulated in human individuals with hepatic steatosis (Pettinelli et al., 2009). Furthermore, insulin signalling in NAFLD leads to increased SREBP1c levels with reduced inhibitory feedback from other mechanisms as well, including AMPK-mediated inhibition (Kohjima et al., 2008). This supports the role of SREBP1c in the development of NAFLD and subsequent insulin resistance.

However, liver-specific insulin receptor knock out (LIRKO) mice develop severe insulin resistance, but lack the hepatic steatosis, suggesting divergent signalling pathways in the stimulation of lipogenesis and inhibition of gluconeogenesis (Michael *et al.*, 2000; Brown & Goldstein, 2008). Inhibition of the PI3K/PKB pathway either through pharmacological agents or gene knockouts leads to a lack of both stimulation of lipogenesis and inhibition of gluconeogenesis on the application of insulin (Leavens *et al.*, 2009; Moore, 2012). This suggests the divergence of the two arms of the insulin signalling may be downstream of PI3K/PKB.

In humans mutations in the insulin receptor lead to a similar phenotype as the LIRKO mice, with severe insulin resistance, hyperinsulinaemia and hyperglycaemia, but not elevated levels of serum TGs (Semple et al., 2009). However, mutations in PKB in humans lead to insulin resistance in terms of a failure to suppress gluconeogenesis, but with elevated hepatic DNL, with associated hepatic steatosis and hypertriglyceridaemia (Semple et al., 2009). This again supports a divergent pathway between gluconeogenesis and lipogenesis in humans, but preceding the level of PKB rather than later in the signalling cascade. Additionally liver-specific PI3K knock-out mice demonstrate a divergence of signalling downstream of PI3K, with PKB governing insulin's effects on gluconeogenesis, whereas the atypical protein kinase C isoforms (PKC λ/ζ) appear to convey insulin's action via PI3K to SREBP1c (Matsumoto et al., 2003; Taniguchi et al., 2006).

However, the relationship between these proposed models of selective insulin resistance and other models of hepatic insulin resistance, which is thought to develop as a result of the increased DG concentrations associated with hepatic steatosis, has not been resolved (Monetti *et al.*, 2007; Samuel *et al.*, 2010). Under this model activation of PKC ε , which is activated by DGs, was proposed to inhibit signalling between the insulin receptor and IRS1 (Samuel *et al.*, 2004, 2010; Savage *et al.*, 2006). This is due to expression levels of PKC ε being elevated in fatty liver, and inhibition of PKC ε expression under conditions of fatty liver ameliorating the phenotype of insulin resistance (Samuel *et al.*, 2010). Yet again, however, there is still an as-yet undefined role for another possible mechanism of insulin resistance involving ceramides activating PKC ζ and thus inhibiting PKB downstream of insulin receptor/IRS signalling, which has been shown in various cell lines (Holland *et al.*, 2007; Hajduch *et al.*, 2008; Galadari *et al.*, 2013). Ceramides may also inhibit PKB action through stimulating its dephosphorylation and inactivation by PP2A (Chavez *et al.*, 2003). This currently leaves a rather confused picture of different levels of possible insulin resistance that may occur in separate pathways controlling gluconeogenesis and lipogenesis.

VIII. ANATOMICAL ZONATION OF THE METABOLIC PROCESSES IN THE LIVER MAY UNDERLIE 'SELECTIVE' INSULIN RESISTANCE

Recently an anatomical theory to explain the maintained sensitivity of hepatic DNL to insulin stimulation in the presence of insulin resistance in terms of a lack of suppression of hepatic gluconeogenesis has been proposed (Hijmans et al., 2013). Under this proposition glucose and fat metabolism are 'zonated' along the portocentral axis of the liver's functional units, the acini (Fig. 3B) (Katz, 1992; Jungermann & Keitzmann, 1996). To understand this, the anatomy of the hepatic blood flow must be delineated, with blood flowing from the portal venule and hepatic arteriole at the boundaries of the hepatic acinus, along sinusoids to flow out of the acinus' central veins (Fig. 3A) (Ishibashi et al., 2009). The cells around the portal veins are described as periportal and those surrounding the central vein as pericentral (Jungermann & Keitzmann, 1996; Ishibashi et al., 2009). This alternative to the dichotomous intracellular signalling pathway of selective insulin resistance encompasses pericentral DNL and periportal insulin resistance and a subsequent lack of suppression of gluconeogenesis (Hijmans et al., 2013).

To support this perspective of a portocentral axis of insulin resistance there is some evidence from the disease progression of fatty liver disease. Although studies of the zonation of hepatic steatosis are limited, there is evidence for zonation of NAFLD in *ob/ob* mice (Wiegman *et al.*, 2003; Hijmans et al., 2013), and also in the progression of NAFLD in humans, with greater TG deposits in pericentral areas, progressing to involve intermediate cells and then periportal hepatocytes as the disease progresses (Chalasani et al., 2008; Debois et al., 2009; Hijmans et al., 2013). This leads to the hypothesis that there is preferential uptake of free fatty acids (FFAs) from the blood plasma by periportal rather than pericentral hepatocytes via a 'first-pass' mechanism (Hijmans et al., 2013). These FFAs are released from adipose tissue under the action of hormone-sensitive lipase into the circulation, and reach the periportal hepatocytes initially and then pericentral hepatocytes later (Bass, 1990). This would lead to greater accumulation of FFA derivatives, such as ceramides, in the periportal hepatocytes which may cause insulin resistance through the mechanisms highlighted above (Hijmans *et al.*, 2013).

However, the mechanism proposed relies on PKB acting as a common component of the insulin signalling pathway and this is not corroborated by findings in individuals with PKB mutations who demonstrate selective insulin resistance (Semple *et al.*, 2009; Murphy, Carroll & Krebs, 2013). If the zonal distribution of insulin resistance occurs there would also be increased rates of lipogenesis in periportal hepatocytes as well as pericentral hepatocytes when there is hyperinsulinaemia. This is because inhibition of PKB by the proposed mechanism of ceramide-mediated insulin resistance (Hijmans *et al.*, 2013) would allow maintained stimulation of lipogenesis much as in individuals with monogenic mutations in PKB (Semple *et al.*, 2009).

IX. FRUCTOSE, DNL AND HEPATIC STEATOSIS

Fructose has been suggested partly to underlie the recent increased levels of obesity, NAFLD and T2DM observed in the USA population. This is paralleled by a concomitant increase in fructose consumption in this population during the 20th century from roughly 15 g per day in 1900 to 54.7 g in 2008 (Park & Yetley, 1993; Vos *et al.*, 2008; Lim *et al.*, 2010). This observational correlation hints at a potential role for fructose in the pathogenesis of the phenomenon of metabolic dysregulation that is increasing in prevalence.

One aspect of the metabolism of fructose is that it is cleared from the blood mainly by the liver (Mayes, 1993). The uptake of fructose by the liver is probably through the family of GLUT proteins, mainly through GLUT2 channels but also including the fructose-specific transporter GLUT5 (Douard & Ferraris, 2008; Karim, 2012). This allows the fructose to be phosphorylated by the highly specific fructokinase (see Section II), thereby avoiding the regulatory step of glycolysis catalysed by PFK-1, and enter metabolic pathways that can promote DNL, inhibit FA β -oxidation and potentially inhibit insulin signalling (Lim *et al.*, 2010).

Under this paradigm the majority of fructose generates triose phosphates which undergo gluconeogenesis to be stored as glycogen (Tappy & Lê, 2010). However, a large quantity of acetyl-CoA is also produced that can enter the lipogenic pathway, increasing the rate of DNL assessed using a ¹³C-labelled acetate intravenous infusion in humans (Parks et al., 2008). Furthermore, fructose has been suggested to activate peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma (PPAR γ) coactivator-1 β (PGC-1 β) which acts as a co-activator of SREBP1c, thus increasing the expression of enzymes crucial to DNL (Nagai et al., 2009). This inhibits hepatic FA β -oxidation, as the lipogenic intermediate malonyl-CoA inhibits carnitine palmitoyltransferase-1 (CPT-1) that translocates fatty acyl derivatives into the mitochondrial matrix for β -oxidation (Topping & Mayes, 1972). Additionally, fructose has been suggested to inhibit the transcriptional activities of PPAR α , thus reducing the levels of mitochondrial FA oxidative enzymes regulated by PPAR α (Dekker *et al.*, 2010; Ament, Masoodi & Griffin, 2012). This shift toward lipogenesis

over FA oxidation may contribute to hepatic steatosis and hence insulin resistance through mechanisms involving DG accumulation and PKC ε activation (Lim *et al.*, 2010). Fructose is also considered an activator of mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase-7 (MKK7) in rat primary hepatocytes, an upstream activator of c-Jun N-terminal kinase (Wei, Wang & Pagliassotti, 2005), which is considered also to inhibit insulin signalling (Hirosumi *et al.*, 2002).

X. FRUCTOSE AND THE GUT MICROBIOME

The gut microbiome has come under much scrutiny in recent years due to potential interplay between bacterial overgrowth, intestinal wall permeability and the development of NAFLD (Abu-Shanab & Quigley, 2010; Russell et al., 2013). This has been suggested to occur partially through the effects of lipopolysaccharide (LPS), or endotoxin, released from Gram-negative bacterial cell walls in the gut acting on Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) (Medzhitov, Preston-Hurlburt & Janeway, 1997; Abu-Shanab & Quigley, 2010). The subsequent activation of inflammatory signalling involving nuclear factor κB $(NF\kappa B)$ (Su, 2002), may link endotoxaemia to subsequent progression of NAFLD. This is supported by evidence of TLR4 signalling which has previously been proposed as playing a role in insulin resistance, being activated in the skeletal muscle of insulin-resistant human subjects (Reyna et al., 2008). In addition, TLR4 signalling has previously been demonstrated in cell culture to be stimulated by ceramides (Fischer et al., 2007), and by free fatty acids both in mice and cell culture (Shi et al., 2006).

In relation to the gut mircobiome, fructose-feedinginduced NAFLD in mice can be ameliorated by TLR4-inactivating mutations (Spruss *et al.*, 2009). Moreover, in mice fed fructose with concomitant administration of antibiotics not absorbed by the intestines, hepatic steatosis can be significantly reduced compared to mice solely fed the fructose-enriched diet (Bergheim *et al.*, 2008). In humans this is further supported by the observation of increased levels of TLR4 expression in hepatic tissue and increased plasma endotoxin presence in individuals with NAFLD and increased fructose intake in their diet, which may be explained by an increased permeability of the intestinal wall to endotoxin, stimulating increased TLR4 expression and activation (Thuy *et al.*, 2008).

It should be noted that not all gut microbiota promote fatty liver disease; some strains act as 'probiotics' reducing the deleterious effects of other gut microflora (Eslamparast *et al.*, 2013). This is supported by evidence that butyrate may be the mechanism by which some bacteria inhibit progression from benign hepatic steatosis to NASH, as has been demonstrated in rat models of NAFLD (Endo *et al.*, 2013). Therefore, changes in the microbiome may affect an individual's risk of developing NAFLD, progressing to NASH or the metabolic syndrome.

XI. CONCLUSIONS

(1) The role of DNL within NAFLD may prove a fruitful area of research. It appears to be a component of the pathological basis of the hugely prevalent NAFLD, which may be an important and under acknowledged risk factor for T2DM.

(2) Future studies should attempt to clarify whether endogenous metabolites or lipids constitute simple and effective biomarkers of this process.

(3) It may be that DNL provides a suitable pharmacological target for early intervention to prevent the onset of T2DM. This would prove hugely beneficial in the developed world where the burdens of over-nutrition are underpinning unprecedented increases in obesity, prediabetes and overt T2DM.

(4) It is clear that the pathological basis of T2DM and the metabolic syndrome are not solely based on increased rates of hepatic lipogenesis, but that DNL is a contributor to the overall paradigm of these metabolic diseases.

(5) Investigators should not consider the role of DNL in isolation, as an exclusive cause of insulin resistance, NAFLD and T2DM, but as a part of the total pathogenic disturbance that can lead to a failure of insulin secretion and signalling.

XII. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Work in the Griffin laboratory is supported by an MRC programme grant funding (Lipid Profiling and Signalling: MC_UP_A090_1006) and adjunct funding as part of the Cambridge Initiative in Metabolic Diseases (Lipid Dynamics and Regulation: MC_PC_13030). F.S. is funded by the University of Cambridge Translational Medicine and Therapeutics PhD/MB programme, the Wellcome Trust and GlaxosmithKline and in part supported by MRC Programme Funding (Physiological Modelling and Metabolic Risk: MC_UP_A090_1005).

XIII. REFERENCES

- AARSLAND, A., CHINKES, D. & WOLFE, R. R. (1996). Contributions of de novo synthesis of fatty acids to total VLDL-triglyceride secretion during prolonged hyperglycemia/hyperinsulinemia in normal man. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 98, 2008–2017.
- ABU-ELHEIGA, L., BRINKLEY, W. R., ZHONG, L., CHIRALA, S. S., WOLDEGIORGIS, G. & WAKIL, S. J. (2000). The subcellular localization of acetyl-CoA carboxylase 2. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 97, 1444–1449.
- ABU-SHANAB, A. & QUIGLEY, E. M. M. (2010). The role of the gut microbiota in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Nature Reviews Gastroenterology and Hepatology* 7, 691–701.
- AGUADO, B. & CAMPBELL, R. D. (1998). Characterization of a human lysophosphatidic acid acyltransferase that is encoded by a gene located in the class III region of the human major histocompatibility complex. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 273, 4096–4105.
- AHMAD, F., AHMAD, P. M., PIERETTI, L. & WATTERS, G. T. (1978). Purification and subunit structure of rat mammary gland acetyl coenzyme A carboxylase. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 253, 1733–1737.
- Alberti, K. G. M. M., Eckel, R. H., Grundy, S. M., Zimmet, P. Z., Cleeman, J. I., Donato, K. A., Fruchart, J.-C., James, W. P. T., Loria, C. M. &

SMITH, S. C. (2009). Harmonizing the metabolic syndrome A joint interim statement of the International Diabetes Federation Task Force on Epidemiology and Prevention; National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute; American Heart Association; World Heart Federation; International Atherosclerosis Society; and International Association for the Study of Obesity. *Circulation* **120**, 1640–1645.

- ALEXANDER, C. A., HAMILTON, R. L. & HAVEL, R. J. (1976). Subcellular localization of B apoprotein of plasma lipoproteins in rat liver. *The Journal of Cell Biology* 69, 241–263.
- ALMEDA-VALDÉS, P., CUEVAS-RAMOS, D. & AGUILAR-SALINAS, C. A. (2009). Metabolic syndrome and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Annals of Hepatology* 8(Suppl. 1), S18–S24.
- AMEER, F., SCANDIUZZI, L., HASNAIN, S., KALBACHER, H. & ZAIDI, N. (2014). De novo lipogenesis in health and disease. *Metabolism* 63, 895–902.
- AMENT, Z., MASOODI, M. & GRIFFIN, J. L. (2012). Applications of metabolomics for understanding the action of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors (PPARs) in diabetes, obesity and cancer. *Genome Medicine* 4, 32.
- ARDEN, C., TUDHOPE, S. J., PETRIE, J. L., AL-OANZI, Z. H., CULLEN, K. S., LANGE, A. J., TOWLE, H. C. & AGIUS, L. (2012). Fructose 2,6-bisphosphate is essential for glucose-regulated gene transcription of glucose-6-phosphatase and other ChREBP target genes in hepatocytes. *Biochemical Journal* 443, 111–123.
- BAE, J. C., RHEE, E. J., LEE, W. Y., PARK, S. E., PARK, C. Y., OH, K. W., PARK, S. W. & KIM, S. W. (2011). Combined effect of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease and impaired fasting glucose on the development of type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care* 34, 727–729.
- BASARANOGLU, M. (2013). Fructose as a key player in the development of fatty liver disease. World Journal of Gastroenterology 19, 1166–1172.
- BASS, N. M. (1990). Fatty acid-binding protein expression in the liver: its regulation and relationship to the zonation of fatty acid metabolism. *Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry* 98, 167–176.
- BERGHEIM, I., WEBER, S., VOS, M., KRÄMER, S., VOLYNETS, V., KASEROUNI, S., MCCLAIN, C. J. & BISCHOFF, S. C. (2008). Antibiotics protect against fructose-induced hepatic lipid accumulation in mice: role of endotoxin. *Journal* of *Hepatology* 48, 983–992.
- BIANCHI, A., EVANS, J. L., IVERSON, A. J., NORDLUND, A. C., WATTS, T. D. & WITTERS, L. A. (1990). Identification of an isozymic form of acetyl-CoA carboxylase. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 265, 1502–1509.
- BOONE, A. N., CHAN, A., KULPA, J. E. & BROWNSEY, R. W. (2000). Bimodal activation of acetyl-CoA carboxylase by glutamate. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 275, 10819–10825.
- BRAY, G. A. & YORK, D. A. (1979). Hypothalamic and genetic obesity in experimental animals: an autonomic and endocrine hypothesis. *Physiological Reviews* 59, 719–809.
- BRINDLEY, D. N., MATSUMURA, S. & BLOCH, K. (1969). Mycobacterium phlei fatty acid synthetase—A bacterial multienzyme complex. *Nature* 224, 666–669.
- BROWN, M. S. & GOLDSTEIN, J. L. (2008). Selective versus total insulin resistance: a pathogenic paradox. *Cell Metabolism* 7, 95–96.
- BROWNING, J. D., SZCZEPANIAK, L. S., DOBBINS, R., NUREMBERG, P., HORTON, J. D., COHEN, J. C., GRUNDY, S. M. & HOBBS, H. H. (2004). Prevalence of hepatic steatosis in an urban population in the United States: impact of ethnicity. *Hepatology* 40, 1387–1395.
- BROWNSEY, R. W., BOONE, A. N., ELLIOTT, J. E., KULPA, J. E. & LEE, W. M. (2006). Regulation of acetyl-CoA carboxylase. *Biochemical Society Transactions* 34, 223–227.
- CABEZAS, J., MAYORGA, M. & CRESPO, J. (2012). Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: a pathological view. In *Liver Biopsy – Indications, Procedures, Results* (ed. N. TAGAYA), pp. 161–188. InTech, Croatia.
- CAREY, E. M., DILS, R. & HANSEN, H. J. (1970). Short communications. Chain-length specificity for termination of atty acid biosynthesis by fatty acid synthetase complexes from lactating rabbit mamary gland and rat liver. *Biochemical Journal* 117, 633–635.
- CHAKRAVARTY, B., GU, Z., CHIRALA, S. S., WAKIL, S. J. & QUIOCHO, F. A. (2004). Human fatty acid synthase: structure and substrate selectivity of the thioesterase domain. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 101, 15567–15572.
- CHALASANI, N., WILSON, L., KLEINER, D. E., CUMMINGS, O. W., BRUNT, E. M. & UNALP, A. (2008). Relationship of steatosis grade and zonal location to histological features of steatohepatitis in adult patients with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Journal of Hepatology* 48, 829–834.
- CHALASANI, N., YOUNOSSI, Z., LAVINE, J. E., DIEHL, A. M., BRUNT, E. M., CUSI, K., CHARLTON, M. & SANYAL, A. J. (2012). The diagnosis and management of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: practice guideline by the American Gastroenterological Association, American Association for the Study of Liver Diseases, and American College of Gastroenterology. *Gastroenterology* 142, 1592–1609.
- CHANG, S. I. & HAMMES, G. G. (1990). Structure and mechanism of action of a multifunctional enzyme: fatty acid synthase. *Accounts of Chemical Research* 23, 363-369.
- CHAVEZ, J. A., KNOTTS, T. A., WANG, L.-P., LI, G., DOBROWSKY, R. T., FLORANT, G. L. & SUMMERS, S. A. (2003). A role for ceramide, but not diacylglycerol, in the antagonism of insulin signal transduction by saturated fatty acids. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278, 10297–10303.

Biological Reviews 91 (2016) 452-468 © 2015 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society.

- CHAVEZ, J. A. & SUMMERS, S. A. (2010). Lipid oversupply, selective insulin resistance, and lipotoxicity: Molecular mechanisms. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular* and Cell Biology of Lipids 1801, 252–265.
- CHAWLA, A., REPA, J. J., EVANS, R. M. & MANGELSDORF, D. J. (2001). Nuclear receptors and lipid physiology: opening the X-Files. *Science* 294, 1866–1870.
- CHOI, S. H. & GINSBERG, H. N. (2011). Increased very low density lipoprotein (VLDL) secretion, hepatic steatosis, and insulin resistance. *Trends in Endocrinology & Metabolism* 22, 353–363.
- COLEMAN, R. A. & LEE, D. P. (2004). Enzymes of triacylglycerol synthesis and their regulation. *Progress in Lipid Research* 43, 134–176.
- DEBOIS, D., BRALET, M.-P., LE NAOUR, F., BRUNELLE, A. & LAPRÉVOTE, O. (2009). In situ lipidomic analysis of nonalcoholic fatty liver by cluster TOF-SIMS imaging. *Analytical Chemistry* 81, 2823–2831.
- DEKKER, M. J., SU, Q., BAKER, C., RUTLEDGE, A. C. & ADELI, K. (2010). Fructose: a highly lipogenic nutrient implicated in insulin resistance, hepatic steatosis, and the metabolic syndrome. *American Journal of Physiology - Endocrinology and Metabolism* 299, E685–E694.
- DENTIN, R., TOMAS-COBOS, L., FOUFELLE, F., LEOPOLD, J., GIRARD, J., POSTIC, C. & FERRÉ, P. (2012). Glucose 6-phosphate, rather than xylulose 5-phosphate, is required for the activation of ChREBP in response to glucose in the liver. *Journal of Hepatology* 56, 199–209.
- DIRAISON, F., MOULIN, P. & BEYLOT, M. (2003). Contribution of hepatic de novo lipogenesis and reesterification of plasma non esterified fatty acids to plasma triglyceride synthesis during non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Diabetes & Metabolism* 29, 478–485.
- DIRAISON, F., PACHIAUDI, C. & BEYLOT, M. (1997). Measuring lipogenesis and cholesterol synthesis in humans with deuterated water: use of simple gas chromatographic/mass spectrometric techniques. *Journal of Mass Spectrometry: JMS* 32, 81–86.
- DONNELLY, K. L., SMITH, C. I., SCHWARZENBERG, S. J., JESSURUN, J., BOLDT, M. D. & PARKS, E. J. (2005). Sources of fatty acids stored in liver and secreted via lipoproteins in patients with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 115, 1343–1351.
- DOUARD, V. & FERRARIS, R. P. (2008). Regulation of the fructose transporter GLUT5 in health and disease. *American Journal of Physiology - Endocrinology and Metabolism* 295, E227–E237.
- ENDO, H., NIIOKA, M., KOBAYASHI, N., TANAKA, M. & WATANABE, T. (2013). Butyrate-producing probiotics reduce nonalcoholic fatty liver disease progression in rats: new insight into the probiotics for the gut-liver axis. *PLoS ONE* 8, e63388.
- ESLAMPARAST, T., EGHTESAD, S., HEKMATDOOST, A. & POUSTCHI, H. (2013). Probiotics and nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Middle East Journal of Digestive Diseases* 5, 129–136.
- FERRÉ, P. & FOUFELLE, F. (2010). Hepatic steatosis: a role for de novo lipogenesis and the transcription factor SREBP-1c. *Diabetes, Obesity and Metabolism* 12, 83–92.
- FISCHER, H., ELLSTRÖM, P., EKSTRÖM, K., GUSTAFSSON, L., GUSTAFSSON, M. & SVANBORG, C. (2007). Ceramide as a TLR4 agonist; a putative signalling intermediate between sphingolipid receptors for microbial ligands and TLR4. *Cellular Microbiology* 9, 1239-1251.
- FON TACER, K. & ROZMAN, D. (2011). Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: focus on lipoprotein and lipid deregulation. *Journal of Lipids* 2011, 1–14.
- FOSTER, D. W. & BLOOM, B. (1963). The synthesis of fatty acids by rat liver slices in tritiated water. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 238, 888–892.
- FREVERT, U., ENGELMANN, S., ZOUGBÉDÉ, S., STANGE, J., NG, B., MATUSCHEWSKI, K., LIEBES, L. & YEE, H. (2005). Intravital observation of plasmodium berghei sporozoite infection of the liver. *PLoS Biology* 3, e192.
- GAGGINI, M., MORELLI, M., BUZZIGOLI, E., DEFRONZO, R. A., BUGIANESI, E. & GASTALDELLI, A. (2013). Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) and its connection with insulin resistance, dyslipidemia, atherosclerosis and coronary heart disease. *Nutrients* 5, 1544–1560.
- GALADARI, S., RAHMAN, A., PALLICHANKANDY, S., GALADARI, A. & THAYYULLATHIL, F. (2013). Role of ceramide in diabetes mellitus: evidence and mechanisms. *Lipids in Health and Disease* **12**, 1–16.
- GAN, X., WANG, J., SU, B. & WU, D. (2011). Evidence for direct activation of mTORC2 kinase activity by phosphatidylinositol 3,4,5-trisphosphate. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 286, 10998–11002.
- GARG, A. (2000). Lipodystrophies. The American Journal of Medicine 108, 143-152.
- GAUSSIN, V., HUE, L., STALMANS, W. & BOLLEN, M. (1996). Activation of hepatic acetyl-CoA carboxylase by glutamate and Mg2+ is mediated by protein phosphatase-2A. *Biochemical Journal* 316, 217–224.
- GREFHORST, A., ELZINGA, B. M., VOSHOL, P. J., PLÖSCH, T., KOK, T., BLOKS, V. W., VAN DER SLUIJS, F. H., HAVEKES, L. M., ROMIJN, J. A., VERKADE, H. J. & KUIPERS, F. (2002). Stimulation of lipogenesis by pharmacological activation of the liver X receptor leads to production of large, triglyceride-rich very low density lipoprotein particles. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277, 34182–34190.
- GRUNDY, S. M., CLEEMAN, J. I., DANIELS, S. R., DONATO, K. A., ECKEL, R. H., FRANKLIN, B. A., GORDON, D. J., KRAUSS, R. M., SAVAGE, P. J., SMITH, S. C., SPERTUS, J. A. & COSTA, F. (2005). Diagnosis and management of the

metabolic syndrome an American Heart Association/National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute Scientific Statement. *Circulation* **112**, 2735–2752.

- GUO, S. (2014). Insulin signaling, resistance, and metabolic syndrome: insights from mouse models into disease mechanisms. *Journal of Endocrinology* 220, T1–T23.
- HA, J., DANIEL, S., BROYLES, S. S. & KIM, K. H. (1994). Critical phosphorylation sites for acetyl-CoA carboxylase activity. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 269, 22162–22168.
- HAGIWARA, A., CORNU, M., CYBULSKI, N., POLAK, P., BETZ, C., TRAPANI, F., TERRACCIANO, L., HEIM, M. H., RÜEGG, M. A. & HALL, M. N. (2012). Hepatic mTORC2 activates glycolysis and lipogenesis through akt, glucokinase, and SREBP1c. *Cell Metabolism* 15, 725–738.
- HAJDUCH, E., TURBAN, S., LE LIEPVRE, X., LE LAY, S., LIPINA, C., DIMOPOULOS, N., DUGAIL, I. & HUNDAL, H. S. (2008). Targeting of PKCζ and PKB to caveolin-enriched microdomains represents a crucial step underpinning the disruption in PKB-directed signalling by ceramide. *Biochemical Journal* **410**, 369–379.
- HAMAGUCHI, M., KOJIMA, T., TAKEDA, N., NAGATA, C., TAKEDA, J., SARUI, H., KAWAHITO, Y., YOSHIDA, N., SUETSUGU, A., KATO, T., OKUDA, J., IDA, K. & YOSHIKAWA, T. (2007). Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease is a novel predictor of cardiovascular disease. World Journal of Gastroenterology: WJG 13, 1579–1584.
- HAMAGUCHI, M., KOJIMA, T., TAKEDA, N., NAKAGAWA, T., TANIGUCHI, H., FUJII, K., OMATSU, T., NAKAJIMA, T., SARUI, H., SHIMAZAKI, M., KATO, T., OKUDA, J. & IDA, K. (2005). The metabolic syndrome as a predictor of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Annals of Internal Medicine* 143, 722–728.
- HEGARTY, B. D., BOBARD, A., HAINAULT, I., FERRÉ, P., BOSSARD, P. & FOUFELLE, F. (2005). Distinct roles of insulin and liver X receptor in the induction and cleavage of sterol regulatory element-binding protein-1c. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 102, 791–796.
- HELLERSTEIN, M. K., CHRISTIANSEN, M., KAEMPFER, S., KLETKE, C., WU, K., REID, J. S., MULLIGAN, K., HELLERSTEIN, N. S. & SHACKLETON, C. H. (1991). Measurement of de novo hepatic lipogenesis in humans using stable isotopes. *Journal* of Clinical Investigation 87, 1841–1852.
- HERS, H. G. (1952). La fructokinase du foie. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta 8, 416-423.
- HIGUCHI, N., KATO, M., SHUNDO, Y., TAJIRI, H., TANAKA, M., YAMASHITA, N., KOHJIMA, M., KOTOH, K., NAKAMUTA, M., TAKAYANAGI, R. & ENJOJI, M. (2008). Liver X receptor in cooperation with SREBP-1c is a major lipid synthesis regulator in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Hepatology Research* **38**, 1122–1129.
- HIJMANS, B. S., GREFHORST, A., OOSTERVEER, M. H. & GROEN, A. K. (2013). Zonation of glucose and fatty acid metabolism in the liver: mechanism and metabolic consequences. *Biochimie* 96, 121–129.
- HIROSUMI, J., TUNCMAN, G., CHANG, L., GÖRGÜN, C. Z., UYSAL, K. T., MAEDA, K., KARIN, M. & HOTAMISLIGIL, G. S. (2002). A central role for JNK in obesity and insulin resistance. *Nature* **420**, 333–336.
- HOLLAND, W. L., BROZINICK, J. T., WANG, L.-P., HAWKINS, E. D., SARGENT, K. M., LIU, Y., NARRA, K., HOEHN, K. L., KNOTTS, T. A., SIESKY, A., NELSON, D. H., KARATHANASIS, S. K., FONTENOT, G. K., BINNBAUM, M. J. & SUMMERS, S. A. (2007). Inhibition of ceramide synthesis ameliorates glucocorticoid-, saturated-fat-, and obesity-induced insulin resistance. *Cell Metabolism* 5, 167–179.
- HWAHNG, S. H., KI, S. H., BAE, E. J., KIM, H. E. & KIM, S. G. (2009). Role of adenosine monophosphate-activated protein kinase–p70 ribosomal S6 kinase-1 pathway in repression of liver X receptor-alpha–dependent lipogenic gene induction and hepatic steatosis by a novel class of dithiolethiones. *Hepatology* 49, 1913–1925.
- IIZUKA, K., BRUICK, R. K., LIANG, G., HORTON, J. D. & UYEDA, K. (2004). Deficiency of carbohydrate response element-binding protein (ChREBP) reduces lipogenesis as well as glycolysis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 101, 7281–7286.
- ISHIBASHI, H., NAKAMURA, M., KOMORI, A., MIGITA, K. & SHIMODA, S. (2009). Liver architecture, cell function, and disease. *Seminars in Immunopathology* **31**, 399–409.
- JENSEN-URSTAD, A. P. L. & SEMENKOVICH, C. F. (2012). Fatty acid synthase and liver triglyceride metabolism: housekeeper or messenger? *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* 1821, 747–753.
- JIMBA, S., NAKAGAMI, T., TAKAHASHI, M., WAKAMATSU, T., HIROTA, Y., IWAMOTO, Y. & WASADA, T. (2005). Prevalence of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease and its association with impaired glucose metabolism in Japanese adults. *Diabetic Medicine* 22, 1141–1145.
- JITRAPAKDEE, S. (2012). Transcription factors and coactivators controlling nutrient and hormonal regulation of hepatic gluconeogenesis. *The International Journal of Biochemistry & Cell Biology* 44, 33–45.
- JUNGERMANN, K. & KEITZMANN, T. (1996). Zonation of parenchymal and nonparenchymal metabolism in liver. Annual Review of Nutrition 16, 179–203.
- KARIM, S. (2012). Hepatic expression and cellular distribution of the glucose transporter family. World Journal of Gastroenterology 18(46): 6771–6781.
- KATZ, N. R. (1992). Metabolic heterogeneity of hepatocytes across the liver acinus. *The Journal of Nutrition* **122**, 843–849.
- KAWANO, Y. & COHEN, D. (2013). Mechanisms of hepatic triglyceride accumulation in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Journal of Gastroenterology* 48, 434–441.
- KELPE, C. L., MOORE, P. C., PARAZZOLI, S. D., WICKSTEED, B., RHODES, C. J. & POITOUT, V. (2003). Palmitate inhibition of insulin gene expression is mediated at the transcriptional level via ceramide synthesis. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 278, 30015–30021.

- KIM, C.-W., MOON, Y.-A., PARK, S. W., CHENG, D., KWON, H. J. & HORTON, J. D. (2010). Induced polymerization of mammalian acetyl-CoA carboxylase by MIG12 provides a tertiary level of regulation of fatty acid synthesis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 107, 9626–9631.
- KNEBEL, B., HAAS, J., HARTWIG, S., JACOB, S., KOLLMER, C., NITZGEN, U., MULLER-WIELAND, D. & KOTZKA, J. (2012). Liver-specific expression of transcriptionally active SREBP-1c is associated with fatty liver and increased visceral fat mass. *PLoS ONE* 7, e31812.
- KOHJIMA, M., HIGUCHI, N., KATO, M., KOTOH, K., YOSHIMOTO, T., FUJINO, T., YADA, M., YADA, R., HARADA, N., ENJOJI, M., TAKAYANAGI, R. & NAKAMUTA, M. (2008). SREBP-1c, regulated by the insulin and AMPK signaling pathways, plays a role in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *International Journal of Molecular Medicine* 21, 507–511.
- KORENBLAT, K. M., FABBRINI, E., MOHAMMED, B. S. & KLEIN, S. (2008). Liver, muscle and adipose tissue insulin action is directly related to intrahepatic triglyceride content in obese subjects. *Gastroenterology* **134**, 1369–1375.
- KOTRONEN, A., JUURINEN, L., HAKKARAINEN, A., WESTERBACKA, J., CORNÉR, A., BERGHOLM, R. & YKI-JÄRVINEN, H. (2008). Liver fat is increased in type 2 diabetic patients and underestimated by serum alanine aminotransferase compared with equally obese nondiabetic subjects. *Diabetes Care* 31, 165–169.
- KOTRONEN, A., SEPPANEN-LAAKSO, T., WESTERBACKA, J., KIVILUOTO, T., AROLA, J., RUSKEEPAA, A.-L., ORESIC, M. & YKI-JARVINEN, H. (2009a). Hepatic stearoyl-CoA desaturase (SCD)-1 activity and diacylglycerol but not ceramide concentrations are increased in the nonalcoholic human fatty liver. *Diabetes* 58, 203–208.
- KOTRONEN, A., VELAGAPUDI, V. R., YETUKURI, L., WESTERBACKA, J., BERGHOLM, R., EKROOS, K., MAKKONEN, J., TASKINEN, M. R., OREŠIČ, M. & YKI-JÄRVINEN, H. (2009b). Serum saturated fatty acids containing triacylglycerols are better markers of insulin resistance than total serum triacylglycerol concentrations. *Diabetologia* 52, 684–690.
- LAVILLE, M. & NAZARE, J. A. (2009). Diabetes, insulin resistance and sugars. Obesity Reviews 10, 24–33.
- LEAVENS, K. F., EASTON, R. M., SHULMAN, G. I., PREVIS, S. F. & BIRNBAUM, M. J. (2009). Akt2 is required for hepatic lipid accumulation in models of insulin resistance. *Cell Metabolism* **10**, 405–418.
- LEE, J. Y., KIM, K. M., LEE, S. G., YU, E., LIM, Y.-S., LEE, H. C., CHUNG, Y.-H., LEE, Y. S. & SUH, D.-J. (2007). Prevalence and risk factors of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in potential living liver donors in Korea: a review of 589 consecutive liver biopsies in a single center. *Journal of Hepatology* 47, 239–244.
- LEWIS, G. F., CARPENTIER, A., ADELI, K. & GIACCA, A. (2002). Disordered fat storage and mobilization in the pathogenesis of insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes. *Endocrine Reviews* 23, 201–229.
- LI, S., BROWN, M. S. & GOLDSTEIN, J. L. (2010). Bifurcation of insulin signaling pathway in rat liver: mTORC1 required for stimulation of lipogenesis, but not inhibition of gluconeogenesis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 107, 3441–3446.
- LIM, J. S., MIETUS-SNYDER, M., VALENTE, A., SCHWARZ, J.-M. & LUSTIG, R. H. (2010). The role of fructose in the pathogenesis of NAFLD and the metabolic syndrome. *Nature Reviews Gastroenterology and Hepatology* 7, 251–264.
- LIN, C. Y. & SMITH, S. (1978). Properties of the thioesterase component obtained by limited trypsinization of the fatty acid synthetase multienzyme complex. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 253, 1954–1962.
- LUDWIG, J., VIGGIANO, T. R., MCGILL, D. B. & OH, B. J. (1980). Nonalcoholic steatohepatitis: Mayo Clinic experiences with a hitherto unnamed disease. *Mayo Clinic Proceedings* 55, 434–438.
- MA, L., TSATSOS, N. G. & TOWLE, H. C. (2005). Direct role of ChREBP·Mlx in regulating hepatic glucose-responsive genes. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 280, 12019–12027.
- MAGAÑA, M. M., LIN, S. S., DOOLEY, K. A. & OSBORNE, T. F. (1997). Sterol regulation of acetyl coenzyme A carboxylase promoter requires two interdependent binding sites for sterol regulatory element binding proteins. *Journal of Lipid Research* 38, 1630–1638.
- MAGAÑA, M. M. & OSBORNE, T. F. (1996). Two tandem binding sites for sterol regulatory element binding proteins are required for sterol regulation of fatty-acid synthase promoter. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* **271**, 32689–32694.
- MAIER, T., LEIBUNDGUT, M. & BAN, N. (2008). The crystal structure of a mammalian fatty acid synthase. *Science* **321**, 1315–1322.
- MAINOUS, A. G., TANNER, R. J., BAKER, R., ZAYAS, C. E. & HARLE, C. A. (2014). Prevalence of prediabetes in England from 2003 to 2011: population-based, cross-sectional study. *BMJ Open* 4: 6 e005002.
- MAJERUS, P. W., ALBERTS, A. W. & VAGELOS, P. R. (1964). The acyl carrier protein of fatty acid synthesis: purification, physical properties, and substrate binding site. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 51, 1231–1238.
- MARCEAU, P., BIRON, S., HOULD, F. S., MARCEAU, S., SIMARD, S., THUNG, S. N. & KRAL, J. G. (1999). Liver pathology and the metabolic syndrome X in severe obesity. *Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 84, 1513–1517.
- Marchesini, G., Bugianesi, E., Forlani, G., Cerrelli, F., Lenzi, M., Manini, R., Natale, S., Vanni, E., Villanova, N., Melchionda, N. & Rizzetto,

M. (2003). Nonalcoholic fatty liver, steatohepatitis, and the metabolic syndrome. *Hepatology* 37, 917–923.

- MASUOKA, H. C. & CHALASANI, N. (2013). Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: an emerging threat to obese and diabetic individuals. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences* 1281, 106–122.
- MATSUMOTO, M., OGAWA, W., AKIMOTO, K., INOUE, H., MIYAKE, K., FURUKAWA, K., HAYASHI, Y., IGUCHI, H., MATSUKI, Y., HIRAMATSU, R., SHIMANO, H., YAMADA, N., OHNO, S., KASUGA, M. & NODA, T. (2003). PKC? In liver mediates insulin-induced SREBP-1c expression and determines both hepatic lipid content and overall insulin sensitivity. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 112, 935–944.
- MAYES, P. A. (1993). Intermediary metabolism of fructose. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 58, 7548-7658.
- MCGARRY, J. D. (1992). What if Minkowski had been ageusic? An alternative angle on diabetes. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 258, 766–770.
- MEDZHITOV, R., PRESTON-HURLBURT, P. & JANEWAY, C. A. (1997). A human homologue of the Drosophila Toll protein signals activation of adaptive immunity. *Nature* 388, 394–397.
- MICHAEL, M. D., KULKARNI, R. N., POSTIC, C., PREVIS, S. F., SHULMAN, G. I., MAGNUSON, M. A. & KAHN, C. R. (2000). Loss of insulin signaling in hepatocytes leads to severe insulin resistance and progressive hepatic dysfunction. *Molecular Cell* 6, 87–97.
- MIKKELSEN, J., HOJRUP, P., RASMUSSEN, M. M., ROEPSTORFF, P. & KNUDSEN, J. (1985). Amino acid sequence around the active-site serine residue in the acyltransferase domain of goat mammary fatty acid synthetase. *Biochemical Journal* 227, 21–27.
- MONETTI, M., LEVIN, M. C., WATT, M. J., SAJAN, M. P., MARMOR, S., HUBBARD, B. K., STEVENS, R. D., BAIN, J. R., NEWGARD, C. B., FARESE, R. V. Sr., HEVENER, A. L. & FARESE, R. V. Jr. (2007). Dissociation of hepatic steatosis and insulin resistance in mice overexpressing DGAT in the liver. *Cell Metabolism* 6, 69–78.
- MOON, Y.-A., LIANG, G., XIE, X., FRANK-KAMENETSKY, M., FITZGERALD, K., KOTELIANSKY, V., BROWN, M. S., GOLDSTEIN, J. L. & HORTON, J. D. (2012). The Scap/SREBP pathway is essential for developing diabetic fatty liver and carbohydrate-induced hypertriglyceridemia in animals. *Cell Metabolism* 15, 240–246.
- MOORE, D. D. (2012). A common thread connects antidiabetic effects of multiple nuclear receptors. *Cell Metabolism* 15, 615–622.
- MUECKLER, M. & THORENS, B. (2013). The SLC2 (GLUT) family of membrane transporters. *Molecular Aspects of Medicine* 34, 121–138.
- MUNDAY, M. (2001). Regulation of mammalian acetyl-CoA carboxylase. Biochemical Society Transactions 30, 1059–1064.
- MURPHY, E. J. (2006). Stable isotope methods for the in vivo measurement of lipogenesis and triglyceride metabolism. *Journal of Animal Science* 84, E94–E104.
- MURPHY, R., CARROLL, R. W. & KREBS, J. D. (2013). Pathogenesis of the metabolic syndrome: insights from monogenic disorders. *Mediators of Inflammation* 2013, 920214.
- NAGAI, Y., YONEMITSU, S., ERION, D. M., IWASAKI, T., STARK, R., WEISMANN, D., DONG, J., ZHANG, D., JURCZAK, M. J., LÖFFLER, M. G., CRESSWELL, J., YU, X. X., MURRAY, S. F., BHANOT, S., MONIA, B. P., BOGAN, J. S., SAMUEL, V. & SHULMAN, G. I. (2009). The role of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor γ coactivator-1 β in the pathogenesis of fructose-induced insulin resistance. *Cell Metabolism* 9, 252–264.
- OLOFSSON, S.-O., STILLEMARK-BILLTON, P. & ASP, L. (2000). Intracellular assembly of VLDL: two major steps in separate cell compartments. *Trends in Cardiovascular Medicine* 10, 338–345.
- OOSTERVEER, M. H. & SCHOONJANS, K. (2014). Hepatic glucose sensing and integrative pathways in the liver. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences* 71, 1453–1467.
- ORTIZ-LOPEZ, C., LOMONACO, R., ORSAK, B., FINCH, J., CHANG, Z., KOCHUNOV, V. G., HARDIES, J. & CUSI, K. (2012). Prevalence of prediabetes and diabetes and metabolic profile of patients with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD). *Diabetes Care* 35, 873–878.
- PARK, Y. K. & YETLEY, E. A. (1993). Intakes and food sources of fructose in the United States. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 58, 7378–7478.
- PARKS, E. J., SKOKAN, L. E., TIMLIN, M. T. & DINGFELDER, C. S. (2008). Dietary sugars stimulate fatty acid synthesis in adults. *The Journal of Nutrition* **138**, 1039–1046.
- PASCHOS, P. & PALETAS, K. (2009). Non alcoholic fatty liver disease and metabolic syndrome. *Hippokratia* 13, 9–19.
- PETERSON, T. R., SENGUPTA, S. S., HARRIS, T. E., CARMACK, A. E., KANG, S. A., BALDERAS, E., GUERTIN, D. A., MADDEN, K. L., CARPENTER, A. E., FINCK, B. N. & SABATINI, D. M. (2011). mTOR complex 1 regulates lipin 1 localization to control the SREBP pathway. *Cell* 146, 408–420.
- PETTINELLI, P., DEL POZO, T., ARAYA, J., RODRIGO, R., ARAYA, A. V., SMOK, G., CSENDES, A., GUTIERREZ, L., ROJAS, J., KORN, O., MALUENDA, F., DIAZ, J. C., RENCORET, G., BRAGHETTO, I., CASTILLO, J., PONIACHIK, J. & VIDELA, L. A. (2009). Enhancement in liver SREBP-1c/PPAR-α ratio and steatosis in obese patients: correlations with insulin resistance and n-3 long-chain polyunsaturated fatty acid depletion. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Basis of Disease* **1792**, 1080–1086.
- POITOUT, V. & ROBERTSON, R. P. (2002). Minireview: secondary β-cell failure in type 2 diabetes—a convergence of glucotoxicity and lipotoxicity. *Endocrinology* 143, 339–342.

Biological Reviews 91 (2016) 452-468 © 2015 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society.

- QIN, W., SUNDARAM, M., WANG, Y., ZHOU, H., ZHONG, S., CHANG, C.-C., MANHAS, S., YAO, E. F., PARKS, R. J., MCFIE, P. J., STONE, S. J., JIANG, Z. G., WANG, C., FIGEYS, D., JIA, W. & YAO, Z. (2011). Missense mutation in APOC3 within the C-terminal lipid binding domain of human ApoC-III results in impaired assembly and secretion of triacylglycerol-rich very low density lipoproteins evidence that ApoC-III plays a major role in the formation of lipid precursors within the microsomal lumen. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 286, 27769–27780.
- RAABE, M., VÉNIANT, M. M., SULLIVAN, M. A., ZLOT, C. H., BJÖRKEGREN, J., NIELSEN, L. B., WONG, J. S., HAMILTON, R. L. & YOUNG, S. G. (1999). Analysis of the role of microsomal triglyceride transfer protein in the liver of tissue-specific knockout mice. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 103, 1287–1298.
- REPA, J. J., LIANG, G., OU, J., BASHMAKOV, Y., LOBACCARO, J.-M. A., SHIMOMURA, I., SHAN, B., BROWN, M. S., GOLDSTEIN, J. L. & MANGELSDORF, D. J. (2000). Regulation of mouse sterol regulatory element-binding protein-1c gene (SREBP-1c) by oxysterol receptors, LXR? and LXR? *Genes & Development* 14, 2819–2830.
- REYNA, S. M., GHOSH, S., TANTIWONG, P., MEKA, C. S. R., EAGAN, P., JENKINSON, C. P., CERSOSIMO, E., DEFRONZO, R. A., COLETTA, D. K., SRIWIJITKAMOL, A. & MUSI, N. (2008). Elevated toll-like receptor 4 expression and signaling in muscle from insulin-resistant subjects. *Diabetes* 57, 2595–2602.
- RICOULT, S. J. H. & MANNING, B. D. (2013). The multifaceted role of mTORC1 in the control of lipid metabolism. *EMBO Reports* 14, 242–251.
- RUDERMAN, N. B., SAHA, A. K. & KRAEGEN, E. W. (2003). Minireview: malonyl CoA, AMP-activated protein kinase, and adiposity. *Endocrinology* 144, 5166–5171.
- RUSSELL, W. R., HOYLES, L., FLINT, H. J. & DUMAS, M.-E. (2013). Colonic bacterial metabolites and human health. *Current Opinion in Microbiology* 16, 246–254.
- RUSTAEUS, S., LINDBERG, K., STILLEMARK, P., CLAESSON, C., ASP, L., LARSSON, T., BORÉN, J. & OLOFSSON, S.-O. (1999). Assembly of very low density lipoprotein: a two-step process of apolipoprotein B core lipidation. *The Journal of Nutrition* **129**, 463S–466S.
- SAMUEL, V. T., LIU, Z.-X., QU, X., ELDER, B. D., BILZ, S., BEFROY, D., ROMANELLI, A. J. & SHULMAN, G. I. (2004). Mechanism of hepatic insulin resistance in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279, 32345–32353.
- SAMUEL, V. T., PETERSEN, K. F. & SHULMAN, G. I. (2010). Lipid-induced insulin resistance: unravelling the mechanism. *Lancet* 375, 2267–2277.
- SAVAGE, D. B., CHOI, C. S., SAMUEL, V. T., LIU, Z.-X., ZHANG, D., WANG, A., ZHANG, X.-M., CLINE, G. W., YU, X. X., GEISLER, J. G., BHANOT, S., MONIA, B. P. & SHULMAN, G. I. (2006). Reversal of diet-induced hepatic steatosis and hepatic insulin resistance by antisense oligonucleotide inhibitors of acetyl-CoA carboxylases 1 and 2. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 116, 817–824.
- SCHWARZ, J. M., LINFOOT, P., DARE, D. & AGHAJANIAN, K. (2003). Hepatic de novo lipogenesis in normoinsulinemic and hyperinsulinemic subjects consuming high-fat, low-carbohydrate and low-fat, high-carbohydrate isoenergetic diets. *American Journal* of *Clinical Nutrition* 77, 43–50.
- SCHWARZ, J. M., NEESE, R. A., TURNER, S., DARE, D. & HELLERSTEIN, M. K. (1995). Short-term alterations in carbohydrate energy intake in humans. Striking effects on hepatic glucose production, de novo lipogenesis, lipolysis, and whole-body fuel selection. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* **96**, 2735–2743.
- SEMPLE, R. K., SLEIGH, A., MURGATROYD, P. R., ADAMS, C. A., BLUCK, L., JACKSON, S., VOTTERO, A., KANABAR, D., CHARLTON-MENYS, V., DURRINGTON, P., SOOS, M. A., CARPENTER, T. A., LOMAS, D. J., COCHRAN, E. K., GORDEN, P., O'RAHILLY, S. & SAVAGE, D. B. (2009). Postreceptor insulin resistance contributes to human dyslipidemia and hepatic steatosis. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 119, 315–322.
- SHI, Y. & CHENG, D. (2008). Beyond triglyceride synthesis: the dynamic functional roles of MGAT and DGAT enzymes in energy metabolism. *American Journal of Physiology: Endocrinology and Metabolism* 297, E10–E18.
- SHI, H., KOKOEVA, M. V., INOUYE, K., TZAMELI, I., YIN, H. & FLIER, J. S. (2006). TLR4 links innate immunity and fatty acid-induced insulin resistance. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 116, 3015–3025.
- SHIMOMURA, I., HAMMER, R. E., RICHARDSON, J. A., IKEMOTO, S., BASHMAKOV, Y., GOLDSTEIN, J. L. & BROWN, M. S. (1998). Insulin resistance and diabetes mellitus in transgenic mice expressing nuclear SREBP-1c in adipose tissue: model for congenital generalized lipodystrophy. *Genes & Development* 12, 3182–3194.
- SHIMOMURA, I., MATSUDA, M., HAMMER, R. E., BASHMAKOV, Y., BROWN, M. S. & GOLDSTEIN, J. L. (2000). Decreased IRS-2 and increased SREBP-1c lead to mixed insulin resistance and sensitivity in livers of lipodystrophic and ob/ob mice. *Molecular Cell* 6, 77–86.
- SIDDIQI, S. A. (2008). VLDL exits from the endoplasmic reticulum in a specialized vesicle, the VLDL transport vesicle, in rat primary hepatocytes. *Biochemical Journal* 413, 333–342.
- SMITH, S. (1994). The animal fatty acid synthase: one gene, one polypeptide, seven enzymes. *The FASEB Journal* 8, 1248–1259.
- SMITH, S. & TSAI, S.-C. (2007). The type I fatty acid and polyketide synthases: a tale of two megasynthases. *Natural Product Reports* 24, 1041–1072.

- SOOKOIAN, S. & PIROLA, C. J. (2008). Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease is strongly associated with carotid atherosclerosis: a systematic review. *Journal of Hepatology* 49, 600–607.
- SPARKS, J. D., SPARKS, C. E. & ADELI, K. (2012). Selective hepatic insulin resistance, VLDL overproduction, and hypertriglyceridemia. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 32, 2104–2112.
- SPRUSS, A., KANURI, G., WAGNERBERGER, S., HAUB, S., BISCHOFF, S. C. & BERGHEIM, I. (2009). Toll-like receptor 4 is involved in the development of fructose-induced hepatic steatosis in mice. *Hepatology* 50, 1094–1104.
- SU, G. L. (2002). Lipopolysaccharides in liver injury: molecular mechanisms of Kupffer cell activation. American Journal of Physiology - Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology 283, G256-G265.
- SUN, Z. & LAZAR, M. A. (2013). Dissociating fatty liver and diabetes. Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism: TEM 24, 4–12.
- SUN, L.-P., SEEMANN, J., GOLDSTEIN, J. L. & BROWN, M. S. (2007). Sterol-regulated transport of SREBPs from endoplasmic reticulum to Golgi: insig renders sorting signal in Scap inaccessible to COPII proteins. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* **104**, 6519–6526.
- SUNDARAM, M. & YAO, Z. (2010). Recent progress in understanding protein and lipid factors affecting hepatic VLDL assembly and secretion. *Nutrition & Metabolism* 7, 1–17.
- SWIFT, L. L. (1996). Role of the Golgi apparatus in the phosphorylation of apolipoprotein B. Journal of Biological Chemistry 271, 31491–31495.
- TANIGUCHI, C. M., KONDO, T., SAJAN, M., LUO, J., BRONSON, R., ASANO, T., FARESE, R., CANTLEY, L. C. & KAHN, C. R. (2006). Divergent regulation of hepatic glucose and lipid metabolism by phosphoinositide 3-kinase via Akt and PKCλ/ζ. *Cell Metabolism* 3, 343–353.
- TAPPY, L. & LÊ, K.-A. (2010). Metabolic effects of fructose and the worldwide increase in obesity. *Physiological Reviews* 90, 23–46.
- THUY, S., LADURNER, R., VOLYNETS, V., WAGNER, S., STRAHL, S., KÖNIGSRAINER, A., MAIER, K.-P., BISCHOFF, S. C. & BERGHEIM, I. (2008). Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease in humans is associated with increased plasma endotoxin and plasminogen activator inhibitor 1 concentrations and with fructose intake. *The Journal of Nutrition* 138, 1452–1455.
- TIWARI, S. & SIDDIQI, S. A. (2012). Intracellular trafficking and secretion of VLDL. Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology 32, 1079–1086.
- TOPPING, D. L. & MAYES, P. A. (1972). The immediate effects of insulin and fructose on the metabolism of the perfused liver. Changes in lipoprotein secretion, fatty acid oxidation and esterification, lipogenesis and carbohydrate metabolism. *Biochemical Journal* 126, 295–311.
- TRAN, K., THORNE-TJOMSLAND, G., DELONG, C. J., CUI, Z., SHAN, J., BURTON, L., JAMIESON, J. C. & YAO, Z. (2002). Intracellular assembly of very low density lipoproteins containing apolipoprotein B100 in rat hepatoma McA-RH7777 cells. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277, 31187–31200.
- UYEDA, K. & REPA, J. J. (2006). Carbohydrate response element binding protein, ChREBP, a transcription factor coupling hepatic glucose utilization and lipid synthesis. *Cell Metabolism* 4, 107–110.
- VANNI, E., BUGIANESI, E., KOTRONEN, A., DE MINICIS, S., YKI-JÄRVINEN, H. & SVEGLIATI-BARONI, G. (2010). From the metabolic syndrome to NAFLD or vice versa? *Digestive and Liver Disease* 42, 320–330.
- VERNON, G., BARANOVA, A. & YOUNOSSI, Z. M. (2011). Systematic review: the epidemiology and natural history of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease and non-alcoholic steatohepatitis in adults. *Alimentary Pharmacology & Therapeutics* 34, 274–285.
- VILLANOVA, N., MOSCATIELLO, S., RAMILLI, S., BUGIANESI, E., MAGALOTTI, D., VANNI, E., ZOLI, M. & MARCHESINI, G. (2005). Endothelial dysfunction and cardiovascular risk profile in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Hepatology* 42, 473–480.
- Vos, M. B., KIMMONS, J. E., GILLESPIE, C., WELSH, J. & BLANCK, H. M. (2008). Dietary fructose consumption among US children and adults: the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. *The Medscape Journal of Medicine* 10(7): 160.
- WAKIL, S. J. (1989). Fatty acid synthase, a proficient multifunctional enzyme. *Biochemistry* 28, 4523–4530.
- WANG, H., GILHAM, D. & LEHNER, R. (2007). Proteomic and lipid characterization of apolipoprotein B-free luminal lipid droplets from mouse liver microsomes implications for very low density lipoprotein assembly. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 282, 33218–33226.
- WEI, Y., WANG, D. & PAGLIASSOTTI, M. J. (2005). Fructose selectively modulates c-jun N-terminal kinase activity and insulin signaling in rat primary hepatocytes. *The Journal of Nutrition* 135, 1642–1646.
- VON WETTSTEIN-KNOWLES, P., OLSEN, J. G., MCGUIRE, K. A. & HENRIKSEN, A. (2006). Fatty acid synthesis. FEBS Journal 273, 695–710.
- WIEGMAN, C. H., BANDSMA, R. H. J., OUWENS, M., VAN DER SLUIJS, F. H., HAVINGA, R., BOER, T., REIJNGOUD, D.-J., ROMIJN, J. A. & KUIPERS, F. (2003). Hepatic VLDL production in ob/ob mice is not stimulated by massive de novo lipogenesis but is less sensitive to the suppressive effects of insulin. *Diabetes* 52, 1081–1089.

WILLIAMS, K. H., SHACKEL, N. A., GORRELL, M. D., MCLENNAN, S. V. & TWIGG, S. M. (2013). Diabetes and nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: a pathogenic duo. *Endocrine Reviews* 34, 84–129.

WILSON, P. W. F., D'AGOSTINO, R. B., PARISE, H., SULLIVAN, L. & MEIGS, J. B. (2005). Metabolic syndrome as a precursor of cardiovascular disease and type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Circulation* 112, 3066–3072.

- WITKOWSKI, A., JOSHI, A. K. & MITH, S. (1997). Characterization of the interthiol acyltransferase reaction catalyzed by the β-Ketoacyl synthase domain of the animal fatty acid synthase[†]. *Biochemistry* **36**, 16338–16344.
- YELLATURU, C. R., DENG, X., CAGEN, L. M., WILCOX, H. G., MANSBACH, C. M. II, SIDDIQI, S. A., PARK, E. A., RAGHOW, R. & ELAM, M. B. (2009). Insulin enhances post-translational processing of nascent SREBP-1c by promoting its phosphorylation and association with COPII vesicles. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 284, 7518–7532.
- ZHANG, Y., PROENCA, R., MAFFEI, M., BARONE, M., LEOPOLD, L. & FRIEDMAN, J. M. (1994). Positional cloning of the mouse obese gene and its human homologue. *Nature* 372, 425–432.

(Received 31 July 2014; revised 7 January 2015; accepted 20 January 2015; published online 4 March 2015)